BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 8, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, June 8, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 



Christopher R. Lombard  



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager 

Moment of Silence – The Selectmen observed a moment of silence in memory of President Ronald Reagan who died this week.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Water breaks – Mr. Sylvia explained that as a result of water breaks at several of the Town cemeteries, portions of the cemeteries are out of water.  DPW Director George Crombie advises that Utilities Superintendent, Paul Wohler and his water department staff will assist in repairing the breaks as soon as possible.  Mr. Sylvia explained that a complete assessment of the situation is contained in the attached memo from Mr. Crombie updating the Board of Selectmen on various activities conducted by the Department of Public Works during the Memorial Day holiday weekend.

State Homeland Security Strategy Council – Mr. Sylvia announced that he would be serving as a town administration representative to the State Homeland Security Strategy Region 5 Council.  The State Homeland Security Strategy divides the Commonwealth into five regions for the purpose of coordinating Homeland Security activities such as planning, training and grant funding.  The specific purpose of the regional councils is to prioritize grant funds provided to their region through the Executive Office of Public Safety.  Each of the relevant homeland security disciplines has representatives from communities within region five and includes representatives from the police and fire services, public health and emergency management.  Mr. Sylvia thanked our legislative delegation for their assistance in advocating for this appointment.

FY2005 Local Aid – Mr. Sylvia explained that he has attached for the Board’s information the proposed FY 2005 Local Aid Proposals developed by the Governor, House of Representatives Ways and Means Committee and the Senate Ways and Means Committee.  The House/Senate Conference Committee is in the process of developing a joint budget proposal for the legislature to consider.

Boy Scout Building – Operations Superintendent Paul Balboni has informed Mr. Sylvia that the town building on Billington Street has been demolished and that his division is in the process of grading the area.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Mr. Balboni and his staff for their work in completing this project.   

 XE "Licenses:Weekly List" LICENSES

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc., 12 South Cherry Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for July 18, 2004 for their yearly Holy Ghost Fiesta to be held at the Pavilion at 12 South Cherry Street from 12:00 p.m. until 6:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day All Alcohol License (Liquor)

Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street is requesting a one day all alcohol license for June 12, 2004 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for a fundraiser for the museum to be held at the private home of Roger and Kristina Randall, 176 Guideboard Road in Manomet.  

Liquor liability insurance is in place and Professional Bartenders Service will be serving the alcohol.  They are a non-profit organization.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Eel River Beach Club, Inc., 110 Warren Ave is requesting a one-day all alcohol license for the following dates:

· 6/19/04 -  6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a cocktail party

· 7/24/04 - 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for an adult evening


LICENSES (continued)

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  The are a non-profit agency.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Cheryl MacIver

204 Standish Ave.

Seabreeze Transportation

William Courson

19 Bartlett Ave.

Patriot Transportation

Background checks and driving records show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above vehicle for hire licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Pawnbroker (Renewal)

Peggy’s Pawn Shop

37 Court Street

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked why this renewal wasn’t requested sooner.  Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager responded that they were waiting for CORIs to be returned.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Mortgage Discharge – The Board executed the Discharge of the Mortgage for property owned by Harold Richard as part of a settlement agreement in 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

connection with a Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development Loan to Pilgrim Cutting Tool.  Pursuant to a settlement agreement between DHCD and the Richards, DHCD has agreed to accept $20,000.00 plus its legal fees in the amount of $750.00 in full payment of the debt secured by the Town's Mortgage, provided that payment is made on or before June 9, 2004 from the proceeds of the refinancing of the property.

Land Court Plan – The Board assented to the allowance of the takings shown on Land Court Plan 4804S, Map 45, Lots 304 through 309.

Vending Rights – The Board will grant exclusive vending rights to the South Shore Pride Committee.  The Committee will be selling T-shirts, hats, flags, decals and soda. Selectman Lombard questioned whether these items would conflict with any of the local vendors’ goods.  Mr. Sylvia will make sure that there isn’t any conflict before informing the Committee of their exclusive vending rights. 

Parking Tickets – The Board granted permission to the Procurement Officer to purge all parking tickets written prior to 1993, from our system, the Plymouth County system, and the Registry of Motor Vehicles.

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of May 25, 2004 with a small correction of the recipient.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve and Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 4-0-1 approved.  Chairman Tavares abstained.  Selectman Quintal moved to approve the minutes of June 1, 2004 and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0-1; Vice Chairman Malaguti abstained.

Long Beach Enforcement – The Board will approve the Plymouth Long Beach Enforcement Regulations as drafted by Counsel and pursuant to the Long Beach Settlement Agreement.

MDA Fill the Boot Fundraiser – The Plymouth Fire Fighters Local 1768 were  

given permission to hold this year’s MDA Fill-the-Boot Fundraiser held on Water 

Street in front of Plymouth Rock for July 9, 2004 and August 13, 2004 from 8:00 

a.m. to 6:00 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING – FARMERS’ MARKET

A public hearing was held to consider a proposal for a Farmers’ Market at Stephens Field.

PUBLIC HEARING – FARMERS’ MARKET (continued)

Mrs. Barbara Anglin appeared before the Board to present her proposal for a farmers’ market to be established at Stephens Field.

Mrs. Anglin explained that the Farmers’ Market would be comprised of local farmers, gardeners, beekeepers, and herbalists.  She explained that it would be held every Thursday from 2:30-6:30 p.m. from the end of June to the end of October.  Mrs. Anglin explained that she started and ran a farmers’ market in the Town of Cohasset from 1996-2000 which was a great success. 

Mr. Frank Albani, Ms. Sue Newton, Ms. Barbara Mulvey Welsh and Ms. Wendy Garpow also spoke in favor of establishing a farmers’ market. 

Selectman Quintal explained that he would abstain from the vote.  He stated that he does not feel this location is appropriate due to the fact that it is on public property and also because there was an individual who wanted a flea market on public property whom we denied.  Mr. Quintal thought that perhaps the county farm might be a better location. Chairman Tavares explained that he had a concern with the area because of the ball games being played next to the proposed market site.  Mr. Tavares felt parking and egress would be an issue.  Mr. Tavares asked Mrs. Anglin if it would be possible to meet with Barry DeBlasio of the Recreation Department, and the League presidents to talk about the possible parking concerns and then come back before the Board with the outcome from that meeting.  Mrs. Anglin explained that she would certainly be willing to do that and come back to the Board.  Mr. Tavares explained that Mr. Sylvia could assist with the meeting set up. 

PINEHILLS TRAFFIC REGULATIONS

Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, explained that the Pinehills is requesting the Board enact special traffic regulations along their private ways.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Pinehills is requesting that the Selectmen adopt the following speed limits on the following roads within the Pinehills development:


Pinehills Drive

20 mph and 30 mph 


Meeting Way


20 mph


Landmark Drive

20 mph


Stonebridge Road

20 mph


Old Tavern Trail

20 mph


Golf Road


20 mph


Market Crossing

20 mph


Clubhouse Drive

20 mph

PINEHILLS TRAFFIC REGULATIONS (continued)

Deb Sedares, Counsel for the Pinehills, presented the Selectmen with pictures of the granite speed limit markers.  She explained that they would like the Board to allow the existing markers to remain and not be replaced by standard metal signs. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he did not have an issue with these regulations in Pinehills, however he noted that we need to have traffic control on Old Sandwich Road.  Selectman Schena explained that he had an issue with the letter from Counsel.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Counsel opined that it was lawful to place signs after the Board has adopted specific regulations as to a particular way or street. Selectman Lombard noted that it the word “limit” was missing from the sign. Mr. Lombard felt that you could not enforce the speed with “limit” missing from the sign.  Ms. Sedares explained that if enforcement became an issue then it would have to be re-examined.  She further explained that the Pinehills has a very important aesthetic value to maintain.  Ms. Sedares also explained that the Pinehills was developed in cooperation with the Town Planning process and with Police and Fire access as well. 

After a lengthy discussion, several Old Sandwich Road residents spoke about the speed limits on their road, Old Sandwich.  The Board decided that there were two issues involved.  One issue was the Pinehills and the other Old Sandwich Road.  The Board decided to take a vote on the Pinehills issue and schedule Old Sandwich Road for docket time in July.  Selectman Schena move to adopt the speed limits as set forth by the Pinehills.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. 

PARTING WAYS

Andy DeAndrade, President of Parting Ways, updated the Board on Parting Ways and gave an update of what will be forthcoming.  Mr. DeAndrade explained that the Story of New Guinea is not very well known and they are looking to preserve the rich archaeological history of the African-American Revolutionary War Veterans who established the colony, by establishing a museum and cultural center in Plymouth.  Mr. DeAndrade explained that he would be coming before Town Meeting to ask for 29.7 acres of land for this museum.  Additionally Mr. DeAndrade asked if someone could sponsor the petition for the warrant.   Selectman Lombard noted the importance of this project.  Mr. Sylvia explained that it has been a pleasure working with Mr. DeAndrade and that he will need to work with others in the public process to facilitate his request.  Mr. Sylvia noted that as long as it is the consensus of the Board, this article would be placed on the warrant.  A consensus was taken. Selectman Lombard also noted that if a museum is not created, then the land reverts back to the Town. 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS
Rooster Letter – A letter came in to the Selectmen about a crowing rooster in a residential area, which a resident would like, addressed.  Vice Chairman Malaguti would like the Town Manager’s office to address this.

Letter – Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia to address the letters between our H.R. Director and a particular individual.  Mr. Schena would like the Town Manager’s office to resolve it.  Chairman Tavares disclosed that the individual was the Chairman of the Retirement Board. Mr. Sylvia responded that he has asked for a briefing on this issue.

Crosswalks – Vice Chairman Malaguti received a letter about painting the crosswalks at Nelson Street a bright green like the one’s in Town.  The letter also asked for the bushes to be trimmed along the bike path.  Mr. Sylvia responded that DPW has made it part of their route to trim and that Mass Highway has to go back out to bid on the bike path again. 

VFW – Chairman Tavares asked staff to send a letter of thanks to the VFW for their cookout last weekend.  The VFW held a cookout in honor of our fallen citizens and for the families of those serving abroad.

Last Meeting – Chairman Tavares, on behalf of the Board, wanted to thank Suzanne Colonna for her coverage and fairness in reporting the Selectmen’s meetings for the past year.  This will be Ms. Colonna’s last meeting.

Recertification – Barry Meltzer, Chairman of the No Place for Hate Committee, explained to the Board that they were recertified today at a Landmark Building in Boston.  He explained that committee members attended and members of the Police attended as well.  Mr. Meltzer also explained that he is presently working with the Town of Carver to establish a No Place for Hate committee there as well.

Executive Session - Selectman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider collective bargaining, litigation and real property.  Selectman Lombard seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Schena, Lombard, and Tavares.

The Selectmen did not return to public session.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  
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